GROTON PUBLIC SCHOOLS GROTON, CONNECTICUT

AGREEMENT BETWEEN THE

GROTON BOARD OF EDUCATION AND THE GROTON EDUCATION ASSOCIATION RECEIVED
TOWN CLERK'S OFFICE
2018 NOV 28 PM 2: 20
RECORDED TOL. PAGE
RECORDED TOL. PAGE

FOR THE PERIOD SEPTEMBER 1, 2019 - AUGUST 31, 2022

TABLE OF CONTENTS

		Page
ARTICLE I	SALARY	1
ARTICLE II	INSURANCE	1
ARTICLE III	ANNUITY PLANS	
ARTICLE IV	PROFESSIONAL DEVELOPMENT	4
ARTICLE V	SCHOOL CALENDAR	
ARTICLE VI	LEAVES OF ABSENCE SICK LEAVE OTHER LEAVE	5
ARTICLE VII	PROTECTION FOR PROFESSIONAL EMPLOYEES	10
ARTICLE VIII	PERSONAL INJURY BENEFITS	10
ARTICLE IX	CLASS SIZE	
ARTICLE X	TEACHING HOURS AND TEACHING LOAD	11
ARTICLE XI	TEACHING EFFECTIVENESS	14
ARTICLE XII	SPECIALISTS	
ARTICLE XIII	TEACHER ASSIGNMENTS	15
ARTICLE XIV	TRANSFERS	16
ARTICLE XV	PROMOTIONS	
ARTICLE XVI	SPECIAL SCHOOL PROGRAMS	17
ARTICLE XVII	FACILITIES FOR TEACHERS	17
ARTICLE XVIII	CONTINUING CURRICULUM DEVELOPMENT	18
ARTICLE XIX	GENERAL PROVISIONS	19
ARTICLE XX	SUBSTITUTE PROFESSIONAL EMPLOYEES	19
ARTICLE XXI	RELATIONSHIP TO STATE STATUTES	
ARTICLE XXII	PROFESSIONAL ASSOCIATION DEDUCTIONS	20
ARTICLE XXIII	GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE	20
ARTICLE XXIV	JUST CAUSE	24
ARTICLE XXV	PERSONNEL FILES	
ARTICLE XXVI	POWERS AND DUTIES OF THE BOARD OF EDUCATION	25
ARTICLE XXVII	SEPARATION AND RECALL	25
ARTICLE XXVIII	SEVERANCE	26
ARTICLE XXIX	DURATION	
APPENDIX A1	SALARY SCHEDULE 2019-20	29
APPENDIX A2	SALARY SCHEDULE 2020-21	31
APPENDIX A3	SALARY SCHEDULE 2021-22	33
APPENDIX B	GRADUATE CREDIT PAYMENTS	
APPENDIX C1	SUPPLEMENTAL PAY SCHEDULE - SPORTS	
APPENDIX C2	SUPPLEMENTAL PAY SCHEDULE-EXCLUDING SPORTS	
APPENDIX C3	SUPPLEMENTAL PAY SCHEDULE - SPECIAL RATES	40

THIS AGREEMENT MADE AND ENTERED INTO on this ____ day of November 2018 by and between the Board of Education of the Town of Groton (hereinafter called the "Board"), acting herein by its Chairman (hereunto duly authorized) and the Groton Education Association, Inc. (hereinafter called the "Association"), acting herein by its President (hereunto duly authorized).

WITNESSETH:

WHEREAS, the Association is the exclusive representative of all certified professional personnel employed by the Board below the rank of assistant principal, hereinafter called "teachers" in accordance with Connecticut General Statutes §10-153b(a)(2); and WHEREAS, the parties hereto have negotiated with respect to salaries, hours and other conditions of employment and desire to enter into a written contract of employment as provided in Connecticut General Statutes § 10-153b, as amended:

NOW THEREFORE, the parties hereto agree as follows:

ARTICLE I SALARY

A. Salary Schedule.

The salary schedules for teachers for the term of this Agreement shall be as set forth in Appendices A1, A2 and A3 attached hereto and made a part hereof.

B. Placement of Teachers on Salary Schedule.

New teachers shall be assigned a step on the salary schedule (Appendix A) in accordance with their preparation and experience. Previous teaching experience outside of Groton may be counted as experience credit, up to the salary schedule maximum of 14 steps (Appendix A). No new teacher shall be placed at a step higher than a Groton teacher with the same number of years of previous teaching experience.

C. Salary Payments; Installments; Method of Payment.

Each individual teacher shall be paid his/her annual salary in twenty-six (26) installments as nearly equal as may be. Salary payments shall be made on alternate Fridays. Payments shall be made by direct deposit to the bank(s) or financial institution(s) selected by the teacher.

ARTICLE II INSURANCE

A. The Board shall make available to employees teaching a .6 FTE or greater, or less than a .6 FTE if receiving benefits as of June 30, 2019, the following insurance plan. Written notice of the teacher's election to participate in the insurance plan shall be filed with the

office of the Business Manager no later than August 1 prior to the school year to which the election applies. The filing of an election to participate in the Board's health and/or dental insurance plan shall constitute authorization by the teacher to withhold the appropriate premium share from the teacher's salary as a condition of continued participation in the insurance plan offered by the Board.

High Deductible Health Plan/Health Savings Account

1. The Board will offer coverage under a High Deductible Health Plan (HDHP) with a Health Savings Account (HSA) with deductibles of \$2,000/\$4,000, funded 50% by the Board, out-of-network coinsurance of 30% and out-of-pocket maximum of \$4,000/\$8,000. Employees shall not be charged for any bank fees for the HSA.

For 2019-20, the Board shall fund its share of the deductible half on July 1 and half on January 1 for 2020-21 and thereafter the deductible shall be funded on September 1 and January 1.

The following prescription co-payments shall apply once the above deductibles are met: \$5 Tier 1; \$25 Tier 2; and \$40 Tier 3; mail order two times the retail co-pay for a 90 day supply.

- 2. Blue Cross/Blue Shield Basic Dental Coverage, including Riders A and C.
- 3. Life insurance \$45,000
- B. All health insurance (but not life insurance) shall include full family coverage, where appropriate.
- C. The foregoing health insurance benefits will be subject to the Managed Benefits Program.

D. <u>Employee Premium Payment</u>

Participation in the HDHP/HSA insurance program described at paragraph A.1 hereof shall be subject to employee premium payments to be applied to monthly health and dental insurance premiums at COBRA rates, as follows:

<u>Year</u>	Employee Share
2019-2020	18%
2020-2021	19%
2021-2022	20%

E. There shall be no exemption from employee premium sharing requirements for any bargaining unit member irrespective of the spouse's employment with the Board.

- F. The Board reserves the right to change insurance carriers at any time, with at least thirty-day's prior notice to the Association. No such change shall result in any lapse or reduction in benefits, or in any added burden to teachers in the filing or processing of claims. If the Board and the Association are unable to agree upon a change in insurance carriers within sixty (60) days from notice by the Board of its intention to change carriers, the matter, at the request of either party, shall be submitted to one person final and binding arbitration under the expedited rules of the American Arbitration Association.
- G. In lieu of the insurance plan referred to in A.1, employees who are not eligible to participate in an HSA may either (1) participate in a Health Reimbursement Account ("HRA") or (2) receive annually an amount equal to the Board's contribution into the HSA toward the deductibles in the HDHP plan. The Board's contribution will be in in July and January for those participating in the HRA. Said employees shall contribute the same cost share as employees participating in the HDHP/HSA.
- H. The Patient Protection and Affordable Care Act ("PPACA"; Public Law 111-148) has set forth and codified under the Internal Revenue Code (IRC) §4980I the imposition of an excise tax related to employer provided health insurance plans that exceed certain value thresholds. The impact of the excise tax is scheduled to take effect in 2022. Should any Federal statute or regulation pertaining to IRC §4980I be mandated triggering the imposition of an excise tax with respect to any of the contractually agreed upon insurance plans offered herein, the parties agree to commence mid-term negotiations in accordance with the Teacher Negotiation Act. During such mid-term negotiations, the parties will reopen this Article II only of the contract for the purpose of addressing the impact of the excise tax. No other provision of the contract shall be reopened during such mid-term negotiations.
- I. Insurance coverage provided for under this Article shall terminate no earlier than the last day of August in any year, notwithstanding any other provision in respect to termination of this Agreement; provided always, however, that the teacher affected shall be in the employ of the Board at the close of the preceding school year.
- J. The Parties agree to meet annually to evaluate the State insurance option when pricing and other information is available.
- K. The Board shall implement and maintain a "Section 125" Salary Reduction Agreement, which shall be designed to permit exclusion from taxable income of the employees' share of health and life insurance premiums. The Board makes no representations or guarantees as to the initial or continued viability of such a Salary Reduction Agreement, and shall incur no obligation to engage in any form of impact bargaining in the event that a change in law reduces or eliminates the tax-exempt status of employee insurance premium contributions. So long as the Board makes a good faith effort to comply with this paragraph, neither the Association nor any teacher covered by this Agreement shall make any claim or demand, nor maintain any action against the Board or any of its members or agents for taxes, penalties, interest or other cost or loss arising from a flaw or defect in

the Salary Reduction Agreement, or from a change in law which may reduce or eliminate the employee tax benefits to be derived there from.

- L. Employees retiring under the Connecticut Teacher Retirement System may elect to continue health insurance coverage for the employee and his/her spouse or family (if applicable) for up to six (6) months after the effective date of their retirement. The Board shall pay sixty percent (60%) of the cost and the employee shall pay forty percent (40%) of the cost less the subsidy received from the State of Connecticut. Election of coverage shall be made at the time of retirement. Participation shall be limited to employees who: (1) are at least fifty-five (55) years of age; (2) are eligible to retire under the Connecticut Teacher Retirement System; and (3) have at least fifteen (15) years of service in the Groton Public Schools.
- M. <u>Flexible Spending Account</u> The Board shall offer all eligible full time employees the opportunity to enroll in a flexible spending account. The Board shall cover the monthly administrative cost. The enrollment period shall be a minimum of fifteen (15) business days.

ARTICLE III ANNUITY PLANS

Teachers shall be eligible to participate in "tax-sheltered" annuity plans, pursuant to United States Public Law 87-370.

In addition to the above, the Board shall offer all eligible full-time teachers the opportunity to enroll in a post-tax Roth contribution via payroll withholding. The enrollment shall be a minimum of fifteen (15) business days.

ARTICLE IV PROFESSIONAL DEVELOPMENT

- A. The Board shall pay the reasonable expenses (including fees, meals, lodging and transportation) incurred by teachers who attend workshops, seminars, conferences, or other professional improvement sessions including visits to other schools at the request of, or with the advance approval of, the Superintendent of Schools. The distribution of funds will be administered by the Superintendent's office. Teachers will be informed in writing of:
 - 1. the reasons for disapproval of their request;
 - 2. approval of their request and the amount approved, if any, within five (5) working days or thirty (30) days prior to the event; whichever date occurs later.
- B. When such request for professional development is granted, the teacher who attends such workshop, seminar, conference, or other professional activity shall submit a report to

his/her principal including information pertinent to said activity. Such information will be available on request.

ARTICLE V SCHOOL CALENDAR

The calendar for the school year shall be determined each year by the Board of Education, subject to change by the Board if it deems such change to be necessary. The work year shall include 186 working days of which 181 days shall be student instruction days. The Board and the Superintendent will consider suggestions regarding the recommended calendar from the Association before the calendar is adopted by the Board.

ARTICLE VI LEAVES OF ABSENCE SICK LEAVE OTHER LEAVE

A. Sick Leave.

Each teacher shall be entitled to sick leave, with full pay therefore, of fifteen (15) days per year. Unused sick leave shall be accumulated from year to year, so long as the teacher remains continuously in the employ of the Groton Board of Education, but such accumulation of sick leave shall not exceed one hundred sixty-five (165) school days, exclusive of the current year's sick leave entitlement.

B. Religious Observances, Bereavement, Family Illness, Legal Matters.

Each teacher shall be entitled annually to eight (8) days' leave with full pay for absences caused by a death or critical illness in his/her immediate family, by observances of religious holidays or by compulsory court appearance. The immediate family shall include a father, mother, brother, sister, husband, wife, child, grandparents, or in-law in the same degree of relationship with the teacher's current spouse, or a person resident in the household of the teacher.

C. Academic Leave.

With the advance approval of the Superintendent of Schools, a teacher may be entitled to leave, less an adjustment for the expense to the Board of hiring a substitute, in order to commence programs of study approved by the Superintendent in writing which necessitate the presence of such teacher in advance of the close of the school year, as established by the school calendar.

D. Fifth Disease.

Any pregnant teacher who is assigned to a work area where the presence of Fifth Disease or a condition which may reasonably constitute a danger to the fetus of a pregnant teacher, as determined by a mutually agreed upon physician, has been identified shall, at her request, be transferred to an alternate assignment, which shall be determined by the

Superintendent. Such alternate assignment shall continue until the presence of the disease no longer poses a threat, or until the teacher is determine to be immune to the disease. Testing for immunity will be conducted as soon as possible, at Board expense. All bargaining unit members will cooperate with any transfers that are temporarily made necessary by this section, within their areas of certification and experience. If the pregnant teacher refuses a transfer she may use her sick leave, subject to the above sick leave limitations.

E. Other Leave.

- 1. A teacher shall also be entitled to leave with full pay for anyone or more of the following reasons:
 - a. personal reasons of an emergency nature two (2) days per year, non-accumulative.
 - b. the teacher's own marriage during the school year three (3) days.
- 2. A teacher may be entitled, with the prior approval of the Superintendent, to leave with full pay for anyone or more of the following reasons:
 - a. attendance at a professional improvement session as specified in Article IV hereof or for the duration of his/her service on curriculum committees (normally two (2) days);
 - b. an extension of personal leave of not more than three (3) days, non-accumulative, may be granted if, in the opinion of the Superintendent, the emergency warrants such extension; but in such event an adjustment for the expense to the Board of hiring a substitute shall be made.
- 3. Unless under extreme circumstances, all "Other Leave" will be granted only after a twenty-four (24) hour notice. Approval of any "Other Leave" is necessary when requested immediately previous to or immediately following a vacation period.
- 4. Leave under this Article, Sections B and E, will be permitted in ¼ increments which are defined as 1.75 hours of the work day. The District will not call in substitutes for ¼ day coverage. Approvals will be granted based upon the building's ability to cover the teacher's duties for the ¼ day with existing certified staff, building sub teacher or intern at the time of the request. Teachers can continue to request leave under this category in ½ or full day increments.

F. Extended Leave.

When a teacher has exhausted the leave entitlement hereinbefore specified, such leave, less an adjustment for the expense to the Board of hiring a substitute, shall be extended as follows:

- 1. sick leave fifteen (15) days plus ten (10) days for each full year of employment by the Board prior to the effective date hereof (maximum allowance ninety (90) days.)
- 2. Religious, Bereavement, Family Illness five (5) days.

G. Regular Attendance.

Notwithstanding the foregoing leave provisions, failure by an employee to reasonably and reliably attend to his/her duties through regular and punctual attendance may result in loss of pay and/or disciplinary action up to and including dismissal. Absence for any reason for five (5) or more days during the school year may result in a non-disciplinary meeting with the school principal. Eight (8) days of absence for any reason during the school year may result in a meeting with the Superintendent of Schools or his/her designee. The Superintendent or his/her Central Office designee will schedule a meeting with the teacher within two (2) weeks, to discuss the teacher's attendance.

H. Salary Adjustment for Other Absences.

If an absence beyond authorized leave is approved in advance by the Superintendent, a salary deduction of 1/186 of the annual salary of a teacher shall be made for each day of absence exceeding the allotment as hereinbefore set forth.

I. Other Leaves of Absence.

The Superintendent may grant leaves of absence, without pay, for good and sufficient reasons such as:

- 1. military service;
- 2. health;
- 3. maternity;
- 4. travel;
- 5. professional pursuits;
- 6. Peace Corps or Vista.

J. Maternity Leave.

Maternity leave will be granted female teachers at their request. Such request shall stipulate the dates of commencement and expected duration of said leave. Such leave shall terminate upon the teacher's return to work or no later than six (6) weeks following delivery. Extension of such leave shall be granted for disabilities because of pregnancy or conditions attendant thereto upon certification by the teacher's attending physician. Current and accrued sick leave shall be available for the duration of such leave including extension. After exhaustion of available sick leave and any available extended sick leave, an unpaid leave of absence shall be available for the remainder of any pregnancy related disability.

K. Long-Term Unpaid Leave.

Applications for all other leave shall be made to the Superintendent, in writing, and shall be limited to one (1) year or less. Requests for extension of such leave beyond the school year in which such leave is to be granted must be received by the Superintendent not later than ninety (90) days prior to commencement of the school year to which such extension applies. The commencement of such leave, except in an emergency, shall be contingent upon the availability of a substitute. The granting of leave shall specify, in writing, all conditions thereof including, if applicable, resumption of former duties or assignments to new duties.

No teacher shall be denied step advancement on the salary schedule solely by reason of leave, except for an unpaid leave, which exceeds ninety (90) workdays of a school year.

Election to have group health, life and/or major medical insurance continued in force for the duration of such leave shall be allowed on the then-current basis provided arrangements for payment of the full premium therefore is made by the teacher concerned in advance of the date of leave.

A teacher who is on a leave of absence shall inform the Superintendent of Schools in writing, on or before February 1, of his/her intention to return to the Groton Public Schools the following school year. However, if a leave is granted after February 1 and is limited to the remainder of the current school year, notification of his/her intention to return shall be given on or before the last day of school.

L. Sabbatical Leave.

1. The Board may grant sabbatical leaves to two percent (2%) of the teachers who qualify therefore. Should such two percent (2%) be fewer than five (5) employees, the Board may grant sabbatical leave to five (5) teachers who qualify therefore. An applicant shall have had seven (7) or more years of prior employment with the Board, and shall be seeking such leave solely for educationally related research, writing and/or publishing, advanced study, travel, or the like. A written request therefore shall be submitted to the Board and copies thereof delivered to the Superintendent and immediate supervisor or principal of such employee. The Superintendent shall promptly certify to the Board the eligibility of such teacher for such leave and shall state his/her opinion whether the proposed leave would be of benefit to the school system and to the effectiveness of such employee.

All applications for sabbatical leave must be received by the principal with copies to the Superintendent and the Chairman of the Board prior to January 1. The Board will take action on sabbatical leave requests and notify the applicant prior to February 1. At this time a list of alternates in the order of priority shall be sent to each alternate. Successful applicants will notify the Board by February 15 of their acceptance or rejection of the sabbatical leave.

Should a position for an alternative sabbatical applicant become available, such applicant shall be notified by February 20. If the sabbatical leave is not granted during the first year of application and the applicant desires to be reconsidered the ensuing year, reapplication must be made within the time limit cited above.

Sabbatical leave may be granted for all or part of a school year. The salary of such teacher, for the duration of such leave, shall be seventy-five percent (75%) of his /her salary as established pursuant to this Agreement; provided, however, that the sum of such salary and any grants to such employee (other than amounts that defray out-of-pocket costs) shall not exceed one hundred percent (100%) of the salary established for such employee pursuant to this Agreement. The employee on sabbatical shall be responsible for his/her own tuition costs

- 2. A teacher on sabbatical shall be entitled to all the benefits, rights, and privileges enjoyed by a teacher hereunder except as hereinbefore expressly provided.
- 3. Upon return from sabbatical leave, the employee shall submit a complete report of his/her sabbatical studies to the Superintendent of Schools, and shall present an oral or written report, at the option of the employee, to staff, Board or administration if directed to do so by the Superintendent.
- 4. As a further condition of receiving sabbatical benefits, the successful candidate shall execute a promissory note payable to the Board of Education in an amount equal to the benefits paid during sabbatical, which shall be discharged either by cash repayment to the Board or by returning to the Groton School System for a period of two years. Fifty percent of said promissory note shall be discharged after one year of return with the remainder discharged after completion of two years of service following sabbatical leave. No repayment shall be required if the employee's contract of employment is involuntarily terminated by the Board or if the employee's return is prevented by death or disability.

M. Jury Duty.

In the event of jury duty, a teacher shall be paid his/her full salary reduced by the amount of any jury fee.

N. FMLA Leave

Any leave of absence taken under this Agreement, whether paid or unpaid, which would qualify as a basis for leave under the FMLA, shall be counted toward eligibility for FMLA leave. This shall not apply to absences due to illness, which are not part of an extended leave of absence, of up to 15 days per year.

ARTICLE VII PROTECTION FOR PROFESSIONAL EMPLOYEES

- A. The Board will protect and save harmless any teacher from any financial loss and expense, including legal fees and costs, arising out of any claim, demand, suit or judgment as provided by the General Statutes of the State of Connecticut, Section 10-235, as amended from time to time.
- B. If criminal proceedings are brought against a teacher in respect of any act or failure to act arising out of, or in the course of, his/her employment as such teacher, then such teacher may request the Board to furnish legal counsel of the Board's choice to defend him/her. If the Board shall elect not to provide such counsel, and thereafter the proceedings instituted against such teacher shall not be prosecuted to a finding of guilty to the original or any lesser charge, then the Board shall reimburse such teacher for all reasonable costs and expenses, including a reasonable attorney's fee, incurred by him/her in such proceedings. In no case shall the Board be obligated to reimburse any teacher for costs, expenses or attorney's fees if such case is disposed of by way of accelerated rehabilitation or any other rehabilitative or probationary program.

ARTICLE VIII PERSONAL INJURY BENEFITS

Whenever any teacher shall be entitled to receive any benefits pursuant to the provisions of Chapter 566 of the Connecticut General Statutes (Workers' Compensation Act), he/she shall be paid, in addition to the benefits aforesaid, his/her full salary, reduced by the amount of any weekly compensation received by him/her pursuant to the provisions of said Act; provided, however, that the entitlement hereunder to full salary shall not exceed ninety (90) days, and no part of such absence shall be charged to his/her annual or accumulated sick leave, as otherwise established hereunder.

ARTICLE IX CLASS SIZE

A. The Board and the Association agree that the number of students assigned to each teacher is an important aspect of quality instruction. Therefore, the following guidelines shall be established for the number of students per teacher:

	No. of Students	Grade*
K - 1	- self-contained classes	20
2 - 5	- self-contained classes	25
6 - 8	- per class period	25
9 - 12	- per class period	25
Study Hall	ls - per class period	40
	g physical education classes.	

The above numbers shall not apply where doing so would directly conflict with the Board's obligations under Federal and State law.

- B. Whenever the number of students in the self-contained classroom exceeds by five (5) the established maximum, the Board will supply a teacher aide for such class or reassign and/or transfer students as necessary.
- C. In no case will the number of students exceed the number of student stations available in special areas such as fine arts and industrial arts, for example.
- Upon mainstreaming a special education student from a special class, a conference shall occur as soon as practicable with both the teacher(s), including one (1) specialist, receiving the mainstreamed student and the teacher(s) sending the mainstreamed student in order to review the minutes of the PPT meeting, the child's specific needs and problems, and to instruct the receiving teacher(s) on special techniques and/or methods to be performed with the student. Every effort will be made to include the receiving teacher(s) in the PPT process.
- E. Special education students who are mainstreamed in a regular education classroom as a result of their IEP shall be included in the regular education classroom count for purposes of the class size numbers in (A) above, provided they are in the regular education class fifty (50%) percent or more of the time as are the regular education students.

ARTICLE X TEACHING HOURS AND TEACHING LOAD

A. Workday.

Teachers shall report to school at least fifteen (15) minutes before the start of the student school day Monday through Friday, and shall remain in school during the entire school day and fifteen (15) minutes after the end of the student school day (except on days when staff meetings or data team meetings are scheduled after school). Teachers shall be available for student, parent, teacher and/or administrator contact during this fifteen minute period. On student examination days, teachers shall work the same schedule as they work on regular instructional days.

B. After-School Meetings.

- 1. A teacher may be required to attend, after the normal school dismissal time, the following meetings:
 - a. One (1) day each month for not more than one (1) hour for Superintendent of School's general staff meeting or other meeting called by the Superintendent;

- b. One (1) day each month for not more than one (1) hour normally, for any one of the following groups: grade level groups, or special groups as authorized by the Superintendent or his/her agent;
- c. One (1) day each month, for not more than one (1) hour, building meetings called by a school principal;
- d. Such other meetings of a necessary nature as may be called from time to time by the Superintendent or his/her designee, or as may be mutually agreed upon by those involved in such meetings.

C. Teaching Load - Middle and High School.

- 1. Academic area middle and high school teachers shall not be assigned more than five (5) teaching periods per day. Special subject area middle and high school teachers (e.g., art, music, physical education) may be assigned six (6) teaching periods per day, provided they are relieved of homeroom duties.
- 2. Compensation for extra classes beyond normal load:

a. For occasional class period

0

b. As scheduled assignment for the year, regular class

That fraction of the salary as determined by one part of the regular periods in the secondary school day.
(Example: 117)

This compensation will not apply to yearbook, literary magazine or newspaper.

- 3. Middle School and High School teachers shall not be required to teach more than two (2) subjects and every effort shall be made to limit the aggregate number of teaching preparations to three (3) per day, and if the number of teaching preparations per day shall exceed four (4), then such employee shall be allowed an additional preparation period in lieu of study hall duty.
- 4. Teaching Load High School Notwithstanding the foregoing, while block scheduling is in effect at Fitch Senior High School, there will be four (4) class periods per day, with teachers being assigned to teach three (3) class periods per day with one (1) class period for preparation.
- 5. Middle School Team Facilitators will teach a full academic schedule, but will be compensated by way of release from two (2) or three (3) "flex" period responsibilities per week, in accordance with schedule rotation.

6. Fitch High School Department Chairpersons will receive one (1) period release time from their teaching duties.

D. <u>Duty-Free Lunch Periods and Preparation Periods.</u>

1. <u>Middle Schools and High School.</u>

Middle School and High School teachers shall have a duty-free lunch period equivalent to the length of one (1) student lunch period. In addition, High School and Middle School teachers shall have at least one (1) planning period each day during which they shall not be assigned to any other duties.

2. <u>Elementary Schools.</u>

Elementary school teachers shall have a duty-free lunch period of at least one-half (1/2) hour per day, and one (1) student-free period of twenty-five (25) minutes per day during the lunch hour, at least three (3) of which twenty-five (25) minute periods per week teachers shall not be required to attend meetings or perform any duties other than planning.

3. Any teacher whose planning period falls at the end of the day shall remain in his/her building until completion of normal working hours, except with the express permission of the building administrator.

E. Extracurricular Activities.

- 1. The responsibility of teachers requires the performance of duties that involve the voluntary expenditure of time beyond the normal school day. Activities which require an extended amount of time will be compensated at rates established in Appendix "C".
- 2. Year-long Appendix C activities shall be paid on a pro rata basis during the annual payroll period and seasonal activities shall be paid in the next appropriate payroll period following the conclusion of the activity in a separate lump sum.
- 3. The Superintendent of Schools may make requests of the Board for new positions.

F. Athletic Director

The Athletic Director will be released from teaching duties for .6 of his/her position in order to perform the duties necessary for the position. The Athletic Director stipend will be \$11,769.

ARTICLE XI TEACHING EFFECTIVENESS

- A. It is recognized that a teacher's primary responsibility is to teach, and unless an emergency prohibits, teacher aides may supervise activities that are not designated as instructional. Such duties as lunch and bus monitoring are not designated as instructional. Periods when children are assigned to "free play", such as that period following or previous to lunch, are also not designated as instructional. Physical education periods, and other assemblies which are assigned for instructional purposes, are to be supervised by teachers, however.
- B. To the extent that bus and/or disciplinary duties are required at any middle school, where teacher aides are not presently available, or other method for relieving teachers of such bus or disciplinary duties has not been established, a supervisory administrative person shall be available at all times when a teacher shall be performing such bus or disciplinary duties.
- C. Nothing in this Agreement precludes the Board of Education from assigning bus, lunch and playground duties to teachers.

ARTICLE XII SPECIALISTS

- A. The Board and the Association recognize that an adequate number of competent specialists are essential to the operation of an effective educational program.
- B. A teacher regularly assigned to a class and the teaching specialist shall evolve a plan for conducting such class, but the regularly assigned teacher shall be required to remain in physical attendance at all times during the period when the teaching specialist is conducting the class, except when the music, art or physical education teachers are conducting the class.
- C. The following shall apply to Itinerant Specialists:
 - (1) On delayed opening/emergency early dismissal days, the Itinerants'/Specialists' schedules shall not change.
 - (2) Itinerants/Specialists should not reschedule classes for field trips, assemblies/presentations.
 - (3) Itinerants'/Specialists' classes will not be made up for snow days or holidays.
 - (4) Itinerants will not service more than one school on a half day. They will rotate as the half days come during the year, one school at a time.
 - (5) Classroom teachers may not opt out of special events to keep their specials.

- (6) Substitutes should be hired to cover music classes for the MEGA chorus Concert rehearsals or specific District events when the music teacher is out of the building. If substitutes are not available for any of these times, music classes will be cancelled without make-ups.
- (7) The special (Itinerants/Specialists) teachers should be given their budget amount in time to order materials for the beginning of the year.
- (8) Classroom teachers are to remain in the classroom during health classes.
- (9) Itinerants/Specialists should not be used as substitutes for regular education unless there is no other alternative.
- (10) Itinerants/Specialists teachers can take student attendance.
- (11) Itinerants/Specialists can request to attend professional development in their own disciplines. These requests should go through the Professional Development Committee process.
- (12) Travel time for Itinerants shall take into account travel time to and from each school as well as reasonable class set up and/or breakdown.

ARTICLE XIII TEACHER ASSIGNMENTS

- A. Teachers shall be notified in writing of their programs for the coming school year, including the schools to which they will be assigned, the levels and/or subjects and all supplementary assignments in Appendix "C" that they will have, as soon as practicable, and under normal circumstances, no later than July 15.
- B. In order to assure that pupils are taught by teachers working within their areas of competence, teachers shall not be assigned, except temporarily and for good cause, outside the scope of their teaching certificates and/or their major or minor fields of study.
- C. In arranging schedules for teachers who are assigned to more than one (1) school, an effort shall be made to limit the amount of interschool travel. Such teachers shall be notified of any changes in their schedule as soon as practicable. Teachers assigned to more than one (1) school in anyone (1) school day or who are required to use their own automobiles in the normal performance of their professional duties shall receive the published IRS rate per mile for actual mileage. The provisions of this paragraph shall not be construed to include payment for mileage driven by a teacher between his/her residence and place of employment.
- D. Assignments of teachers shall be made without regard to race, creed, nationality, sex, marital status, or other protected status.

- E. In the determination of assignments, the convenience and wishes of the teacher shall be honored to the extent that these considerations do not conflict with the instructional requirements and best interests of the school system and the pupils.
- F. Teachers resigning from the District must provide not less than thirty (30) days prior notification, unless a hardship exists.

ARTICLE XIV TRANSFERS

Although the Board and the Association recognize that some transfers of teachers from one school to another are desirable and/or unavoidable, they also recognize that frequent transfer of teachers may be disruptive to the educational process and interferes with optimum teacher performance. Therefore, they agree as follows:

- A. To the extent feasible, when transfers are required, volunteers will be considered first.
- B. A file of transfer requests will be compiled by the administration each year. Teachers requesting a transfer will submit or reactivate their request for said transfer by March 1 of each year.
- C. The internal posting of vacancies shall occur at least three (3) full business days prior to posting for applicants from outside the school district. If an internal candidate is acceptable to the administration the vacancy shall be filled as a transfer request. Otherwise, the interview process will commence.
- D. When involuntary transfers become necessary, length of service in the system shall be one of the factors taken into consideration.
- E. In the determination of transfers, the convenience and wishes of the individual teacher shall be honored to the extent that they agree with the needs and best interests of the school system and the pupils. When a teacher objects to a transfer, the teacher may request a meeting with the Superintendent. In the event that the teacher objects to the transfer at this meeting, the teacher may notify the Association, and the Superintendent will meet with the Association's representatives to discuss the transfer.
- F. The fact that a teacher was transferred involuntarily shall be considered in any requested transfer for future vacancies.
- G. Written notice of transfer shall be given to the teacher as soon as possible.
- H. When a building closing occurs, the Association in conjunction with the appropriate school district representative, will formulate an equitable transfer process.

ARTICLE XV PROMOTIONS

- A. All openings for positions in the directors', principals' and supervisors' unit, positions paying a salary differential and/or special positions (including new positions authorized with state or federal funds) shall be posted on the school district website as far in advance of the appointment as possible and ordinarily at least thirty (30) days in advance.
- B. All qualified certified personnel shall be given adequate opportunity to make application for such positions. Appointments shall be made without regard to race, creed, nationality, sex or marital status. The Board and the Association shall comply with all valid present and future legislation regarding non-discrimination requirements.

ARTICLE XVI SPECIAL SCHOOL PROGRAMS

These provisions apply to such programs as summer school, night school and homebound:

- A. Positions in these programs shall be filled first by teachers regularly employed in the school system.
- B. In filling such positions, consideration shall be given to a teacher's area of competence, major and/or minor field of study, quality of teaching performance, attendance record, length of service in the system, and prior experience in these programs, if any.
- C. All openings for these positions shall be listed as soon as possible so that interested teachers may apply.

ARTICLE XVII FACILITIES FOR TEACHERS

- A. To the extent necessary and feasible, and as budget considerations permit, each building will be provided with:
 - 1. space allocated to each teacher for safe storage of instructional materials and supplies;
 - 2. a teacher work area containing adequate equipment and supplies for the preparation of instructional materials;
 - 3. an appropriately furnished room to serve as a faculty lounge. Where possible this will be a separate facility;
 - 4. an intercommunication system.
- B. Adequate equipment and supplies shall be furnished to each school on an equitable basis.

C. The Board agrees to provide adequate teaching space, facilities and equipment where these are inadequate with all possible dispatch.

ARTICLE XVIII CONTINUING CURRICULUM DEVELOPMENT

- A. It is anticipated that curriculum meetings will be conducted on a year-round basis as presently in effect.
- B. As need exists and as funds are available, opportunity for extended summer employment will be afforded to those teachers designated by the Superintendent for the purpose of culminating such activities as would take place during the school year.
- C. Supplementary pay during the summer months may be afforded teachers in the following areas:
 - 1. curriculum development;
 - 2. curriculum revision;
 - 3. problems research;
 - 4. in-service teaching;
 - 5. textbook study and selection.
- D. Summer employment in the areas listed in Section C above, will first be offered to members of related committees who have worked on the topics during the school year. If committee members are not available or if additional personnel are needed, other members of the professional staff may apply for the summer work. Applications for the above shall be made to the office of the Superintendent of Schools. To be eligible, an applicant must:
 - 1. be recommended by his/her principal, or supervisor if the applicant is not assigned to a particular school;
 - 2. be certified in the area to be studied.

Approval of such application shall not be unreasonably withheld. If such an application is denied, the teacher shall, upon request, receive written explanation therefore from the Superintendent or his/her designee.

- E. In view of the professional nature of the services to be rendered under this program, the compensation shall be in accordance with Appendix C.
- F. Nothing contained herein shall prohibit the Superintendent from retaining consultants from outside the system.

ARTICLE XIX GENERAL PROVISIONS

A. Teachers shall have the opportunity to review and discuss any evaluation summaries and reports originated within the system prior to the placement of such summaries and reports in their personnel files.

B. Questions of Ethical Conduct.

The Board and the Association agree that questions considered by the Board to involve matters of professional ethics may be referred to the Association for study and interpretation through the Association's Professional Rights and Responsibilities Committee or the chairperson of such other Association committee established to administer the grievance procedure.

- C. The Board will continue to provide each teacher with a policy manual, including any revisions and amendments, and a complete copy of this Agreement within thirty (30) days after approval.
- D. When it is necessary for official representatives of the Association to engage in Association activities directly related to any negotiations, mediation or arbitration procedures with the Board, or in their capacity as representatives of the teachers or Association, they shall be given such free time without loss of pay as is necessary to perform such activities.
- E. If any portion of this Agreement is ruled invalid for any reason by legislative action or by a Court of competent jurisdiction, the remainder of the Agreement shall remain in full force and effect.
- F. The Association, as the duly elected representative of the teachers, shall have the non-exclusive use of teachers' mailboxes in the individual school buildings.
- G. To achieve rapport between the Board and the Association, quarterly informal meetings shall be held between representatives of the Board, the administration and the Association. Such meetings shall not deal with issues of collective bargaining or grievance adjustment.

ARTICLE XX SUBSTITUTE PROFESSIONAL EMPLOYEES

The Board will make every effort to provide well-qualified substitute teachers who are certified either as substitute or regular teachers. The Board of Education shall have the right to determine wages, hours and conditions of employment for substitutes, temporary and permanent.

ARTICLE XXI RELATIONSHIP TO STATE STATUTES

In case of conflict between the provisions of the Agreement and the Connecticut General Statutes, the statutes shall govern, unless it is permissible for the Board to make other provisions, in which case this Agreement shall govern.

ARTICLE XXII PROFESSIONAL ASSOCIATION DEDUCTIONS

A. Members.

All teachers who elect to join the Association shall sign and deliver to the Association, if they have not already done so, an authorization for the payroll deduction of membership dues of the GEA, the CEA and the NEA. Said authorization shall continue in effect from year to year unless such teacher shall notify the Board of Education and the Association in writing in the month of August of any year.

- B. If the Board conducts a new teacher orientation program or meeting the Association shall be provided time on the agenda.
- C. The Board will notify the Association in writing of all new employees on a monthly basis, if new employees are hired that month.

D. Hold Harmless.

The Association agrees to indemnify and hold the Board harmless from any claim, loss, demand or expense arising from this Article, including court costs and reasonable attorney's fees.

ARTICLE XXIII GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE

A. Purpose.

The purpose of this procedure is to secure, at the lowest possible administrative level, equitable solutions to problems, which may arise from employment affecting the welfare or working conditions of teachers. Both parties agree that proceedings shall be kept as confidential as is appropriate.

B. <u>Definitions.</u>

1. "Grievance" shall mean a claim by a teacher or a group of teachers that he/she or they have been affected by (i) a violation, misinterpretation or misapplication of a provision of this Agreement; or (ii) of the rules, regulations, administrative directives or policies of the Board of Education as they affect conditions of

employment; provided, however, grievances alleging a violation, misinterpretation or misapplication of the rules, regulations, administrative directives or policies of the Board of Education shall not be processed beyond Level Three, i.e., may not be submitted to arbitration.

- 2. "Teacher" shall mean any certified teacher below the rank of assistant principal, and may include a group of teachers similarly affected by a grievance.
- 3. "Party in interest" shall mean the person or persons making the claim, including their designated representative as provided for herein, and any person or persons who might be required to take action or against whom action might be taken in order to resolve the problem.
- 4. "Days" shall mean working school days except as specifically noted otherwise. During the summer recess, "days" shall mean Monday through Friday, and shall exclude weekends and holidays, unless specifically noted otherwise, but reasonable extensions of time shall be granted during the summer months to allow for the unavailability of key witnesses or participants.

C. Structure.

- 1. The Association shall designate an Association school representative for each school.
- 2. The Association shall maintain a Professional Rights and Responsibilities Committee (hereinafter referred to as "PR&R Committee").

D. Time Limits.

- 1. Since it is important that grievances be processed as rapidly as possible, the number of days indicated at each step shall be considered as a maximum. The time limits specified may, however, be extended by written agreement of the Board and the Association.
- 2. If a teacher does not file a grievance in writing within thirty (30) days after he/she knew of the act or conditions on which the grievance is based, then the grievance shall be considered as waived.
- 3. Failure by any administrator or by the Board to respond to a grievance within the time limits for such response set forth elsewhere in this article shall automatically entitle the grievant, or the Association PR&R Committee, as the case may be, to refer the grievance to the next higher level in the grievance procedure.

E. Informal Procedure.

- 1. If a teacher feels that he/she may have a grievance, he/she may first discuss the matter with his/her principal or other appropriate administrator in an effort to resolve the problem informally.
- 2. If the teacher is not satisfied with such disposition of the matter, he/she shall have the right to have the Association school representative assist him/her in further efforts to resolve the problem informally with the principal or other appropriate administrator.

F. Formal Procedure.

- 1. <u>Level One School Principal.</u>
- (a) If a grievant is not satisfied with the outcome of informal procedures, or if he/she has elected not to utilize them, he/she may present his/her claim as a formal grievance in writing to his/her principal or other appropriate administrator.
- (b) The principal shall, within five (5) days after receipt of the written grievance, render his/her decision and the reasons therefore in writing to the grievant, with a copy to the chairman of the Association's PR&R Committee.

2. <u>Level Two - Superintendent of Schools.</u>

- (a) If the grievant is not satisfied with the disposition of his/her grievance at Level One, he/she may, within three (3) days after his/her formal presentation, file his/her written grievance with the Association's PR&R Committee for referral to the Superintendent of Schools.
- (b) The PR&R Committee shall, within five (5) days after receipt, refer the grievance to the Superintendent, but prior to so doing, the PR&R Committee shall provide an opportunity for the grievant to meet with the PR&R Committee to review the grievance and to determine appropriate documentation.
- (c) The Superintendent shall, within ten (10) days after receipt of the referral, meet with the grievant and with representatives of the PR&R Committee for the purpose of resolving the grievance.
- (d) The Superintendent shall, within three (3) days after the hearing, render his/her decision and the reasons therefore in writing to the grievant, with a copy to the PR&R committee.

3. Level Three - Board of Education.

- (a) If the grievant is not satisfied with the disposition of his/her grievance at Level Two, he/she may, within three (3) days after the decision or within six (6) days after the hearing, file the grievance again with the Association's PR&R Committee for appeal to the Board of Education.
- (b) The PR&R Committee shall, within three (3) days after receipt, refer the appeal to the Board of Education.
- (c) The Board of Education, or a committee thereof, shall, within ten (10) days after receipt of the appeal, meet with the grievant and with representatives of the PR&R Committee for the purpose of reviewing the grievance.
- (d) The Board shall, within five (5) days after such meeting, render its decision and the reasons therefore in writing to the grievant, with a copy to the PR&R Committee.

4. <u>Level Four - Impartial Arbitration.</u>

- (a) If the grievant is not satisfied with the disposition of the grievance at Level Three, he/she may, within three (3) days after the decision or within eight (8) days after the Board meeting, request in writing to the President of the Association that his/her grievance be submitted to arbitration.
- (b) The Association shall, within five (5) days after receipt of such request, if the PR&R Committee formally determines that the grievance is meritorious and recommends such action, submit the grievance to arbitration by so notifying the Board in writing.
- (c) The Chairman of the Board and the President of the Association or their designees, shall, within five (5) days after such written notice, jointly select a single arbitrator who is an experienced and impartial person of recognized competence. If the parties are unable to agree upon an arbitrator within five (5) days, the American Arbitration Association shall immediately be called upon to select one.
- (d) The arbitrator selected shall confer promptly with representatives of the Board and the PR&R Committee, shall review the results of prior hearings and shall hold such further hearings with the grievant and other parties in interest, as he/she shall deem requisite.
- (e) The arbitrator shall, within thirty (30) days following the close of the arbitration hearing render his/her decision in writing to all parties in interest, setting forth his/her findings of fact, reasoning and conclusions on the issues submitted. The decision of the arbitrator shall be final and binding.

(f) The costs for the services of the arbitrator shall be borne equally by the Association and the Board.

G. Rights of Teachers to Representation.

- 1. No reprisals of any kind shall be taken by either party or by any member of the administration against any participant in the grievance procedure by reason of such participation.
- 2. Any party in interest may be represented at Levels Two and Three of the formal grievance procedure by a person of his/her own choosing, except that he/she may not be represented by a representative or by an officer of any teacher organization other than the Association. When a teacher is not represented by the Association, the Association shall have the right to be present and state its views at all stages of the procedure.
- 3. The Association may, if it so desires, call upon the professional services of the Connecticut Education Association for consultation and assistance at any stage of the procedure.

H. Miscellaneous.

- 1. All documents, communications and records dealing with processing of a grievance shall be filed separately from the personnel files of the participants.
- 2. Forms for filing and processing grievances, and other necessary documents, shall be prepared by the Superintendent, with the approval of the Association, and made available through the Association school representatives and the PR&R Committee so as to facilitate operation of the grievance procedure.
- 3. If a grievance arises from action or interaction on the part of a member of the administration at a level above the principal or immediate supervisor, the grievant shall submit such grievance in writing to the Superintendent and the PR&R Committee directly, and the processing of such grievance will be commenced at Level Two.

ARTICLE XXIV JUST CAUSE

No teachers shall be disciplined, reprimanded in writing, reduced in compensation or suspended without pay without just cause. This provision applies to written reprimands, suspensions without pay, or other disciplinary actions which results in a loss of pay or a disciplinary notice being placed in a teacher's file.

ARTICLE XXV PERSONNEL FILES

No disciplinary materials shall be placed in a teacher's personnel file unless it has first been shown to and discussed with the teacher by the immediate supervisor. The teacher shall initial and date the actual copy to be filed. The initials shall signify merely that the teacher has examined the material. The teacher may submit a written notation regarding any material placed in his/her personnel file, and the same shall be attached to the file copy of the materials in question.

ARTICLE XXVI POWERS AND DUTIES OF THE BOARD OF EDUCATION

The duties and responsibilities of the Board shall be as ordained by the General Statutes of the State of Connecticut and all lawful regulations made pursuant thereto, and nothing in this Agreement shall be construed to detract from such mandated duties and responsibilities of said Board of Education.

ARTICLE XXVII SEPARATION AND RECALL

Layoff Procedure.

- A. Layoff and recall shall be dealt with in accordance with Section 10-151 of the Connecticut General Statutes. The Association shall be notified of the need for staff reduction. Initial determination of staff members who are to be released, except in unusual circumstances, shall be in the following order:
 - 1. volunteer retirements, transfers and terminations;
 - 2. non-certified, non-tenured teachers;
 - 3. certified, non-tenured teachers;
 - 4. certified, tenured teachers.
- B. Within the categories established, the Board shall consider the following criteria in determining staff to be laid off. These criteria are not necessarily listed in order of importance:
 - 1. academic degree status and certification;
 - 2. skill and ability as determined through written evaluations;
 - 3. total experience in the position in the Groton School System;
 - 4. total contractual teaching experience in the Groton School System;
 - 5. recommendations of principals and administrative staff;
 - 6. total teaching experience in any school system;
 - 7. additional course credits

- C. Certification shall be considered to mean that area of certification in which the teacher is actively employed. Although the Board will give consideration to certification of any kind, it is understood that certification in an area which has not been utilized for four (4) or more years will not have the same weight as active certification.
- D. Within these criteria and when one or more positions must be eliminated with a consequent reduction in staff, when in the judgment of the Superintendent staff members under consideration for layoffs have similar skill and ability, then in that event the least senior teacher shall be laid off. Proceedings with regard to contract termination will be in accordance with the provisions set forth in Section 10-151 of the Connecticut General Statutes, as amended.
- E. Seniority will be determined by using total years of certified service in the Groton Public Schools, regardless of whether such service is continuous or interrupted. A seniority list will be developed and agreed to by both parties.

Recall Procedure.

- A. If the contract of employment of a teacher is terminated because of elimination of position, the name of that teacher shall be placed on a reappointment list and remain on such list for a period of fifteen (15) months. Recall will be based on a reversal of the contract termination procedure.
- B. In determining whether a teacher is qualified for reappointment, the Board of Education shall consider the categories in I through 4 above and the criteria enumerated in 1 through 7 above. The above-mentioned categories need not be considered in order and the importance of the criteria is not necessarily implied by their order of enumeration.
- C. If during the fifteen (15) month period indicated, a position becomes open, former teachers selected for reappointment will be notified in writing by registered mail, sent to their last known address at least thirty (30) calendar days prior to the anticipated date of reemployment where possible. The former teacher shall accept or reject the appointment in writing within seven (7) calendar days after receipt of such notification. If the appointment is accepted, the former teacher shall receive a written contract within twenty (20) calendar days of the former teacher's reply by the Board of Education. If the former teacher rejects the appointment offer or does not respond according to this procedure within seven (7) calendar days after receipt of such notification, the name of the former teacher will be removed from the recall list.

ARTICLE XXVIII SEVERANCE

A. The Board of Education will award teachers who have served in the Groton School System for a minimum of fifteen (15) years and who have applied for retirement through Connecticut State Teachers' Retirement Board a sum equivalent to 1/186 of the final year's teaching salary for each year of service up to a maximum of thirty-five years.

For teachers hired after September 1, 2013 who have served in the Groton School System for a minimum of fifteen (15) years and who have applied for retirement through Connecticut State Teachers' Retirement Board, the Board of Education will award a sum equivalent to 1/372 of the final year's teaching salary for each year of service up to a maximum of thirty-five years.

B. The Board shall establish a supplemental retirement benefit fund, to be known as the Prime Plan. All severance payments will be contributed into this fund. It is intended that the Prime Plan not be subjected to FICA taxes and that these benefits are to be tax deferred for both Federal and State income tax until the retiree withdraws them from the plan; provided, however, the Board makes no representation or warranty regarding the tax consequences of the Prime Plan. Within thirty (30) days of receiving written notice of an employee's intent to retire, the Board shall determine the form which the retiring employee will receive the supplemental benefit. The Board will consider several established factors including the retiring employee's access to other health insurance coverage when determining the form of payment to the employee (who will be notified within the 30-day timeframe). This determination will be achieved through an exit interview.

Forms of Payment --

Retiring employees who are eligible to receive a supplemental benefit will be paid the benefit in one of the following forms:

- 1. The Board shall make a contribution to a trust known as the Prime Trust for the benefit of the employee to pay for health insurance premiums and un-reimbursed medical expenses as specified under Internal Revenue Code Section 213. This benefit will continue until fully exhausted by the retiree or the qualified dependent beneficiaries; or
- 2. The Board shall make a contribution to a 401(a) and/or 403(b) qualified deferred compensation plan in the amount of the benefit; or
- 3. The retiree may notify the Board that he/she wants to withdraw all of the supplemental benefit, at which time a tax penalty will apply.
- C. In order to be eligible to receive the above payment, a teacher must notify the school district not later than January 15 to receive the payment on or about June 30. If notice is provided after January 15, a teacher shall not receive the payment until on or about June 30 of the following year.

A teacher retiring on December 31 must notify the school district no later than July 15 of the same calendar year to receive payment on his/her retirement date. Notification received after July 15 for a December 31 retirement will be subject to a one year delay in payment of severance.

ARTICLE XXIX DURATION

This Agreement shall fix for its term the wages, hours and working conditions of teachers and shall be effective as of September 1, 2019. This Agreement shall continue and remain in full force and effect to and including August 31, 2022.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF the Groton Board of Education and the Groton Education Association have hereunto set their hands this ____ day of November, 2018 at Groton, Connecticut.

GROTON BOARD OF EDUCATION

Date

y: Kim Watson Chairnerson

GROTON EDUCATION ASSOCIATION

Date

Rath Horler President

GROTON TEACHERS

APPENDIX A1 SALARY SCHEDULE 2019-2020

Years of Previous Service	Step	Bachelor's	Certificate or	Degree and 30	Master's Degree and 60 Sem. Hrs.***
0	1	\$48,845	\$52,383	\$54,043	\$55,683
1	2	\$50,610	\$54,504	\$56,277	\$58,038
2	3	\$52,375	\$56,626	\$58,510	\$60,394
3	4	\$54,138	\$58,747	\$60,743	\$62,750
4	5	\$55,903	\$60,868	\$62,978	\$65,107
5	6	\$57,666	\$62,989	\$65,211	\$67,462
6	7	\$59,431	\$65,110	\$67,447	\$69,819
7	8	\$61,287	\$67,325	\$69,772	\$72,268
8	9	\$63,300	\$69,695	\$72,256	\$74,873
9-10	10	\$66,063	\$72, 814	\$75,489	\$78,229
11	11	\$69,010	\$76,120	\$78,907	\$81,769
12	12	\$74,550	\$80,385	\$83,299	\$86,259
13	13	\$78,784	\$85,234	\$88,281	\$91,359
14 or more	14	\$83,844	\$90,981	\$94,191	\$97,417

^{*}Shall include those teachers who possess a Master's degree or who have completed a planned program at an approved institution, which shall consist of at least thirty (30) semester hours; credit beyond the Bachelor's Degree resulting in the issuance of a Professional Teaching Certificate, so-called, issued by the Connecticut State Board of Education.

Step Movement

For 2019-20, teachers not already on the top step shall advance one step at the beginning of the school year.

^{**}The semester hours must be in a planned program which results in an additional degree or endorsement, or a Master's degree earned in an area requiring, due to certification or licensing requirements, accumulation of at least 60 credits beyond the Bachelor's Degree.

^{***} The semester hours must be in a planned program which results in an additional degree or endorsement.

Longevity Payments

Teachers hired before September 1, 2010, shall be eligible for the following longevity payments.

After 15 years of service in Groton - \$250 After 20 years of service in Groton - \$350 After 25 years of service in Groton - \$500

Teachers hired on or after September 1, 2010, shall not be eligible for longevity pay.

Longevity payments shall be deemed to be earned, and shall be paid in a lump sum, on the first payday in December.

GROTON TEACHERS

APPENDIX A2 SALARY SCHEDULE 2020-2021

Years of Previous Service	Step	Bachelor's Degree	Professional Certificate or Masters*	Master's Degree and 30 Sem. Hrs.**	Master's Degree and 60 Sem. Hrs.***
0	1	\$49,089	\$52,645	\$54,313	\$55,961
1	2	\$50,863	\$54,777	\$56,558	\$58,328
2	3	\$52,636	\$56,909	\$58,803	\$60,696
3	4	\$54,409	\$59,041	\$61,047	\$63,064
4	5	\$56,183	\$61,172	\$63,293	\$65,432
5	6	\$57,954	\$63,304	\$65,537	\$67,799
6	7	\$59,728	\$65,435	\$67,784	\$70,168
7	8	\$61,593	\$67,662	\$70,121	\$72,629
8	9	\$63,616	\$70,043	\$72,618	\$75,247
9	10	\$66,393	\$73,178	\$75,866	\$78,620
10-11	11	\$69,355	\$76,500	\$79,301	\$82,178
12	12	\$74,923	\$80,787	\$83,716	\$86,690
13	13	\$79,178	\$85,660	\$88,723	\$91,815
14 or more	14	\$84, 683	\$91,890	\$95,133	\$98,391

^{*}Shall include those teachers who possess a Master's degree or who have completed a planned program at an approved institution, which shall consist of at least thirty (30) semester hours; credit beyond the Bachelor's Degree resulting in the issuance of a Professional Teaching Certificate, so-called, issued by the Connecticut State Board of Education.

Step Movement

For 2020-21, teachers not already on the top step shall advance once step at the beginning of the school year.

^{**}The semester hours must be in a planned program which results in an additional degree or endorsement, or a Master's degree earned in an area requiring, due to certification or licensing requirements, accumulation of at least 60 credits beyond the Bachelor's Degree.

^{***} The semester hours must be in a planned program which results in an additional degree or endorsement.

Longevity Payments

Teachers hired before September 1, 2010, shall be eligible for the following longevity payments.

After 15 years of service in Groton - \$250 After 20 years of service in Groton - \$350 After 25 years of service in Groton - \$500

Teachers hired on or after September 1, 2010, shall not be eligible for longevity pay.

Longevity payments shall be deemed to be earned, and shall be paid in a lump sum, on the first payday in December.

GROTON TEACHERS

APPENDIX A3 SALARY SCHEDULE 2021-2022

		1			
Years of Previous Service	Step	Bachelor's Degree	Professional Certificate or Masters*	Master's Degree and 30 Sem. Hrs.**	Master's Degree and 60 Sem. Hrs.***
0	1	\$49,457	\$53,039	\$54,720	\$56,381
1	2	\$51,244	\$55,188	\$56,983	\$58,765
2	3	\$53,031	\$57,336	\$59,244	\$61,152
3	4	\$54,817	\$59,484	\$61,505	\$63,537
4	5	\$56,604	\$61,631	\$63,768	\$65,923
5	6	\$58,389	\$63,779	\$66,029	\$68,307
6	7	\$60,176	\$65,926	\$68,292	\$70,695
7	8	\$62,055	\$68,169	\$70,647	\$73,174
8	9	\$64,094	\$70,569	\$73,162	\$75,811
9	10	\$66,891	\$73,727	\$76,435	\$79,210
10	11	\$69,876	\$77,074	\$79,896	\$82,794
11-12	12	\$75,485	\$81,393	\$84,344	\$87,341
13	13	\$79,772	\$86,303	\$89,388	\$92,504
14 or more	14	\$85,529	\$92,809	\$96,084	\$99,375

^{*}Shall include those teachers who possess a Master's degree or who have completed a planned program at an approved institution, which shall consist of at least thirty (30) semester hours; credit beyond the Bachelor's Degree resulting in the issuance of a Professional Teaching Certificate, so-called, issued by the Connecticut State Board of Education.

Step Movement

For 2021-22, teachers not already on the top step shall advance once step at the beginning of the school year.

^{**}The semester hours must be in a planned program which results in an additional degree or endorsement, or a Master's degree earned in an area requiring, due to certification or licensing requirements, accumulation of at least 60 credits beyond the Bachelor's Degree.

^{***} The semester hours must be in a planned program which results in an additional degree or endorsement.

Longevity Payments

Teachers hired before September 1, 2010, shall be eligible for the following longevity payments.

After 15 years of service in Groton - \$250 After 20 years of service in Groton - \$350 After 25 years of service in Groton - \$500

Teachers hired on or after September 1, 2010, shall not be eligible for longevity pay.

Longevity payments shall be deemed to be earned, and shall be paid in a lump sum, on the first payday in December.

APPENDIX B GRADUATE CREDIT PAYMENTS

- A. A teacher shall be reimbursed by the Board an amount equal to fifty (50%) percent of tuition paid by such employee, not to exceed fifty (50%) percent of the tuition rate charged for similar courses at the University of Connecticut, for courses successfully completed pursuant to a planned program approved in advance by the Superintendent of Schools, whose approval will not be withheld in an arbitrary or capricious manner, at an approved institution. No program shall be deemed to have been approved for purposes of reimbursement until the district's rate per course has been established and accepted. Individual course changes within a previously approved planned program made by or with the approval of the institution shall not result in denial of tuition reimbursement. Reimbursement for courses not pursuant to a planned program but applicable to the educational goals of the employee is subject to the approval of the Superintendent prior to the taking of such courses. Successful completion of a course shall be defined in the same manner as the offering institution.
- B. To qualify for full tuition reimbursement the teacher must be certified and employed by the Board of Education on a full-time basis. Part time teachers shall be reimbursed on a pro-rata basis.
- C. Reimbursement shall be made by the second pay period after the submission of evidence of successful completion of course work.

APPENDIX C1 SUPPLEMENTAL PAY SCHEDULE - SPORTS

2019-2022

	2019	9-20	202	0-21	202	21-22
Position	Under 5 Full Years	Full 5 Years & Over	Under 5 Full Years	Full 5 Years & Over	Under 5 Full Years	Full 5 Years & Over
Football, Head	\$5,871	\$7,237	\$5,930	\$7,309	\$5,989	\$7,382
Football, Assistant	\$4,023	\$4,825	\$4,063	\$4,873	\$4,104	\$4,922
Basketball, Head, Boys & Girls	\$5,740	\$6,634	\$5,797	\$6,700	\$5,855	\$6,767
Basketball, Assistant Boys & Girls	\$3,964	\$4,583	\$4,004	\$4,629	\$4,044	\$4,676
Baseball, Head	\$5,303	\$6,032	\$5,356	\$6,092	\$5,409	\$6,153
Baseball, Assistant	\$3,627	\$4,342	\$3,663	\$4,385	\$3,700	\$4,429
Softball, Head	\$5,303	\$6,032	\$5,356	\$6,092	\$5,409	\$6,153
Softball, Assistant	\$3,627	\$4,342	\$3,663	\$4,385	\$3,700	\$4,429
Track-Outdoor, Head, Boys & Girls	\$5,239	\$6,032	\$5,291	\$6,092	\$5,344	\$6,153
Track-Outdoor, Assistant Boys & Girls	\$3,538	\$4,342	\$3,573	\$4,385	\$3,609	\$4,429
Track-Indoor, Head (M)	\$4,068	\$4,583	\$4,109	\$4,629	\$4,150	\$4,676
Track-Indoor, Assistant, Boys	\$3,785	\$3,859	\$3,823	\$3,898	\$3,862	\$3,937
Swimming, Head	\$3,829	\$4,825	\$3,867	\$4,873	\$3,906	\$4,922
Swimming, Assistant	\$3,538	\$3,859	\$3,573	\$3,898	\$3,609	\$3,937
Soccer, Head	\$4,735	\$4,803	\$4,782	\$4,851	\$4,830	\$4,899
Soccer, Assistant	\$3,268	\$3,739	\$3,301	\$3,776	\$3,334	\$3,814
Cross Country, Boys and Girls, Unified Sports	\$3,732	\$4,222	\$3,769	\$4,264	\$3,807	\$4,307
Golf	\$3,582	\$3,859	\$3,618	\$3,898	\$3,654	\$3,937
Golf Assistant	\$2,476	\$2,532	\$2,500	\$2,557	\$2,525	\$2,583
Volleyball, Head	\$4,735	\$4,825	\$4,782	\$4,873	\$4,830	\$4,922
Volleyball, Assistant	\$3,268	\$3,618	\$3,301	\$3,654	\$3,334	\$3,691
Wrestling, Head	\$5,136	\$5,428	\$5,187	\$5,482	\$5,239	\$5,537
Wrestling, Assistant	\$3,520	\$3,859	\$3,555	\$3,898	\$3,591	\$3,937

Lacrosse, Head	\$4,738	\$4,825	\$4,785	\$4,873	\$4,833	\$4,922
Lacrosse, Assistant	\$3,268	\$3,619	\$3,301	\$3,655	\$3,334	\$3,692
Tennis, Boys and Girls	\$3,744	\$3,859	\$3,782	\$3,898	\$3,819	\$3,937
Gymnastics	\$3,829	\$3,859	\$3,867	\$3,898	\$3,906	\$3,937
Faculty Manager	\$2,675	\$2,895	\$2,702	\$2,924	\$2,729	\$2,953
Cheerleading	\$3,710	\$4,825	\$3,747	\$4,873	\$3,784	\$4,922
Cheerleading Assistant	\$2,041	\$3,619	\$2,062	\$3,655	\$2,082	\$3,692
Fencing, Head	\$4,240	\$4,770	\$4,282	\$4,818	\$4,325	\$4,866
Fencing, Assistant	\$3,179	\$3,710	\$3,211	\$3,747	\$3,243	\$3,784
Field Hockey, Head	\$4,738	\$4,825	\$4,785	\$4,873	\$4,833	\$4,922
Field Hockey, Assistant	\$3,268	\$3,619	\$3,301	\$3,655	\$3,334	\$3,692

MIDDLE SCHOOL SPORTS

Stipend

Position	2019-20	2020-21	2021-22
Basketball, Boys and Girls	\$3,212	\$3,244	\$3,276
Track, Boys & Girls	\$2,722	\$2,749	\$2,777
Softball	\$2,722	\$2,749	\$2,777
Cross Country	\$2,285	\$2,307	\$2,331
Soccer	\$2,355	\$2,379	\$2,403
Coordinator	\$1,851	\$1,870	\$1,889
Cheerleading	\$1,535	\$1,551	\$1,566

NOTE: Coaching Certification is required for all Head Coach and Assistant Coach positions.

MIDDLE SCHOOL INTRAMURALS

Stipend

Position	2019-20	2020-21	2021-22
Per Program - Cutler, West Side	\$2,333	\$2,356	\$2,380

ELEMENTARY SCHOOLS

Stipend

Position	2019-20	2020-21	2021-22
After School Sports, Per Building	\$1,843	\$1,862	\$1,880

APPENDIX C2 SUPPLEMENTAL PAY SCHEDULE-EXCLUDING SPORTS

FITCH SENIOR HIGH ACTIVITIES

Position	2019-20	2020-21	2021-22
Student Council (Sr. High)	\$3,028	\$3,058	\$3,089
Keyettes	\$1,640	\$1,657	\$1,673
Debating	\$1,026	\$1,036	\$1,047
Sr. Class Advisors	\$729	\$737	\$744
Fr. Class Advisors	\$157	\$158	\$160
Soph. Class Advisors	\$157	\$158	\$160
Jr. Class Advisors	\$262	\$264	\$267
Math Team	\$1,508	\$1,523	\$1,538
SADD Advisor	\$1,026	\$1,036	\$1,047
Honor Society Advisor	\$1,386	\$1,400	\$1,414
FBLA Advisor	\$2,457	\$2,482	\$2,507
Falcon Coop, Advisor	\$2,457	\$2,482	\$2,507
Key Club Advisor	\$1,640	\$1,657	\$1,673
Band Director	\$4,978	\$5,028	\$5,078
Marching Band Assistant	\$2,512	\$2,537	\$2,562
Choral Director	\$2,993	\$3,023	\$3,053
Drama	\$4,597	\$4,642	\$4,689
Drama-Music	\$2,302	\$2,325	\$2,348
Newspaper	\$3,604	\$3,640	\$3,676
Yearbook	\$3,879	\$3,918	\$3,957
Amphora	\$2,874	\$2,903	\$2,932
Summer Band Camp	\$1,541	\$1,557	\$1,572
Building Technical Support –	\$1,908	\$1,927	\$1,946
Instructional Technology (one position			
per building)	#	40.065	00.005
Chemical Hygiene Officer	\$2,044	\$2,065	\$2,085
Robotics, Head – over 5 yrs	\$4,865	\$4,914	\$4,963
Robotics, Head – under 5 yrs	\$4,433	\$4,477	\$4,522
Robotics, Assistant – over 5 yrs	\$3,577	\$3,613	\$3,649
Robotics, Assistant – under 5 yrs	\$3,259	\$3,292	\$3,325

MIDDLE SCHOOL ACTIVITIES

Position	2019-20	2020-21	2021-22
Student Council*	\$2,085	\$2,105	\$2,127
Yearbook*	\$1,652	\$1,669	\$1,686
Newspaper*	\$1,856	\$1,875	\$1,894
Drama Advisor	\$2,048	\$2,069	\$2,089
Drama Music	\$1,041	\$1,052	\$1,062
Building Technical Support – Instructional Technology (one position per building)	\$1,908	\$1,927	\$1,946
Jazz Band	\$2,085	\$2,106	\$2,127
Enrichment (may include robotics/coding, MS Singers, MS Math Counts, Art, STEM clubs, etc.)	\$3,280 (per school)	\$3,313 (per school)	\$3,346 (per school)

ELEMENTARY SCHOOL

Position	2019-20	2020-21	2021-22
Head Teacher	\$2,044	\$2,065	\$2,085
Building Technical Support – Instructional Technology (one position per building)	\$1,908	\$1,927	\$1,946
Enrichment (may include robotics/, drama productions, Arts, STEM clubs, etc.)	\$3,280 (per school)	\$3,313 (per school)	\$3,346 (per school)

^{*}One duty-free period per week.

APPENDIX C3 SUPPLEMENTAL PAY SCHEDULE - SPECIAL RATES

GUIDANCE PERSONNEL AND HIGH SCHOOL MEDIA SPECIALIST

Conditions:

- 1. Salary agreements will indicate the length of time beyond the classroom teachers' year that the salary covers.
- 2. Extra work days beyond the normal work year shall be compensated on a per diem basis.
- 3. Guidance Counselors will be required to work extra days as part of the duties to address school and student transitional needs from one school year to the upcoming school year. Extra days are defined as 15 extra days for High School Counselors and 10 extra days for Middle School Counselors. During these extra days, an additional per diem payment is made for each verified day worked above the 186 teacher contractual days. These days are added to the Counselor's base for the contract year.

Position	2019-20	2020-21	2021-22
Special Education Teachers, Speech Pathologists, School Social Workers and School Psychological Examiners	\$932	\$942	\$951

SPECIAL PAY RATES

Position	2019-20	2020-21	2021-22
Summer School Teacher	\$38.54	\$38.93	\$39.32
Homebound Instruction	\$30.57	\$30.88	\$31.19
Adult Education Teaching - Credit	\$30.57	\$30.88	\$31.19
Adult Education Teaching - Noncredit	\$30.57	\$30.88	\$31.19

Position	2019-20	2020-21	2021-22
Curriculum Work as Approved and Conducted on Other Than School Days	\$38.54	\$38.93	\$39.32

Mentors

Teachers who serve as mentors to teachers who are new to the District and who are involved in the TEAM Program will be compensated at the State of Connecticut rate per State TEAM guidelines (currently \$500 per year for two years) in the contract year in which the services are rendered provided that the mentor has met their responsibilities. If a need arises for a mentor to be replaced the stipend will be prorated accordingly. Payment will be at the end of the school year. Additionally, the new mentor system requires module reviewers and each district provides staff members to perform reviews of TEAM modules. The Association and the Board agree to compensate the reviewers at a rate of \$35 per paper reviewed.

National Board Certification

Teachers holding National Board for Professional Teaching Standards Certification shall receive an annual stipend of \$1,000, prorated and payable bi-weekly. In addition, the Board shall reimburse 50% of that portion of the National Board for Professional Teaching Standards Certification application fee for which no reimbursement is available from any other source. Upon failure of the teacher to complete the National Board Certification program, any payment made by the Board toward the application fee shall be returned to the Board by way of payroll withholding. No teacher shall be eligible for reimbursement of any portion of the application fee more than one time during his/her employment by the Board, irrespective of whether or not the application fee is returned to the Board.